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Preliminary Meeting Minutes
The minutes of this meeting are preliminary until reviewed and 
approved by the TRUE Commission at its February 2017 meeting.

January 17, 2017
4:00 p.m.
Attendance: Marc Hassan (Chair), John Pittman, Danny Ferreira, Niki Brunson, Ted Wendler, Barbara Finke, Greg Rachal
Excused: Chris Brady, Keshan Chambliss
Also: Tommy Carter – Council Auditor’s Office; Jeff Clements and Colleen Hampsey – City Council Research; Anna Lopez Brosche – City Council
Chairman Hassan convened the meeting at 4:05 p.m. with a quorum present and the attendees introduced themselves for the record.
TRUE Commission strategy session
Chairman Hassan distributed copies of the information handed out at previous new commissioner orientations (Ordinance Code Chapter 57, by-laws, audit evaluation form, etc.) asked for volunteers from the commission to update its documents (policies and procedures, brief background and explanatory description) and to meet with the CPACs, City Council members, and other persons/organizations to explain the CPAC’s history and purposes and act as liaisons. Commissioner Finke suggested that the assignments pair a newer member with a more experienced member to transmit historical knowledge. Several members mentioned that the policies and procedures don’t say much about the operations of the Legislative Tracking Committee, which would be helpful.  Mr. Hassan suggested that the commission could serve a useful function by turning its audit reviews into follow-ups with auditees on their progress toward implementing the recommendations on a more timely basis than the Council Auditor’s usual 18- to 24-month follow-up schedule, and that the reports be used as the basis for compiling the commission’s annual report. He felt that commenting on individual pieces of legislation was not productive and usually not timely, but that identifying trends or issues and performing in-depth analyses and generating substantive reports could be a very useful function.
Commissioner Brunson reported that her CPAC had recently discussed the fact that their meeting schedule and timeliness of action are out of synch with the Planning Commission and TRUE Commission schedules, so the CPAC is considering making changes in its meeting schedule and procedures in order to be more relevant. She thinks the TRUE Commission’s Legislative Tracking Committee’s work could help the CPACs be more informed and have better input into the City’s processes. Commissioners talked about various ways the commission could be more relevant to the City Council’s legislative considerations and increase its credibility with council members.
Chairman Hassan will re-send a document he distributed several months ago proposing a set of goals and objectives for the commission and asked the members to read the document for discussion at a future meeting.  New committees were suggested as a possibility (i.e. a budget committee to review at least some aspects of the proposed budget, not the entire document). He felt the commission could play a useful role by performing limited scope but in-depth studies
An Internal Operations Committee was suggested. Barbara Finke, Nikki Brunson and Greg Rachal volunteered to serve on the committee, and Chairman Hassan will tap other current and perhaps former commissioners to serve. The committee will begin working on updating the Policies and Procedures Manual and will work on defining the Legislative Tracking Committees dues and procedures and refining the audit review reporting form.
Motion (Ferreira): establish an Internal Operations Committee – approved unanimously. 

Commissioner Wendler felt that a substantial weakness of the commission thus far has been the inability to generate any widespread understanding of or interest in the commission’s work, particularly with council members and the general public. The commission has never really made its work known to the media in hopes of generating interest in and coverage of its activities. He suggested that that be part of the commission’s policies and procedures for raising awareness of the group. Commissioner Rachal recommended that commissioners be more active in meeting personally with their appointing authority (CPAC, Mayor, Council President) and with their district and at-large City Council members to keep them up-to-date on the commission’s work. Commissioner Wendler suggested that having each of the 5 at-large council members appoint a TRUE Commissioner and the Council President appointing one would create more of a personal connection between the commission and the Council. In response to a question, Chairman Hassan recounted his discussions with the Mayor’s office and City administration about the lack of appointments from the Mayor’s Office and the lack of a 
Council Member Brosche thanked the commission for its good work and said that she reads all of the minutes and uses that information and the commission’s deliberations to inform her questions in committee meetings. She said that the TRUE Commission’s legislative authorization does not include the word “advocacy” and cautioned the group about becoming advocates for particular issues, especially by contacting the media. She believes the commission’s greatest value lies in identifying trends and issues for others to deal with. 

Commissioner Wendler said that a hindrance to TRUE’s effectiveness is the lack of legal expertise which is often very important to understanding issues and making recommendations. He suggested that the appointing authorities be requested to look for a few nominees with a legal background to help the commission understand issues. Without a budget and with minimal staff assistance, the commission is inevitably limited in what it can study and what impact it can make. Chairman Hassan noted that the City Ethics Office started out as a shoestring operation with volunteer support and grew into a better funded, more effective operation; the TRUE Commission can aspire to that goal.
Mr. Hassan indicated his willingness to approach Council President Boyer about sponsoring an ordinance to change the TRUE Commission’s appointment authority to one by the Council President and one from each of the 5 at-large council members

Public comment
Former TRUE Commissioner Joe Andrews felt that the term “advocacy”, while not specifically in the group’s charge, should be implied and is an important function. He recommended that the commission’s membership not be reduce below the current 18 members, however appointed, given the volume of work that needs to be done. He felt that the commission should not be dissuaded from studying and commenting on issues by criticisms about of lack of information – the group should keep trying to research matters as best it can and make the best recommendations possible given that knowledge. Finally, Mr. Andrews said that the City Council processes 800+ bills a year and he believes the TRUE Commission should keep on reviewing and commenting on legislation in order to keep the Council and Mayor aware of the need to be responsible and to limit action to core government functions.
Ben Wasson felt that the TRUE Commission plays an important role in keeping the government aware of the fact that all money the government spends is the taxpayers’ money and needs to be spent wisely and carefully.  He agreed that awareness and communication of the TRUE Commission’s existence and function is very important – too few citizens know that it exists. The general public needs to be aware of what’s going on in government and TRUE is a mechanism for achieving that awareness.
Next meeting

The next regular monthly meeting will be on February 2, 2017. The special meeting will be held on January 17th at 4:00 p.m.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:17 p.m. 
Posted 1.17.17  5:30 p.m.
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